Notice of Declaratory Statement

DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL SERVICES
Securities
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Florida Office of Financial Regulation has issued an order disposing of the petition for declaratory statement filed by USAA Investment Services Company. on February 03, 2021. The following is a summary of the agency's disposition of the petition: On May 18, 2021, a Final Order on the Petition was issued. The Office determined that under the specific set of facts set forth in the Petition, Petitioner’s proposed activities, consisting of referring prospective clients to third-party investment providers, including Charles Schwab & Co., Inc., a federal covered investment adviser, and performing certain referral-related marketing activities, for the investment providers in exchange for referral compensation pursuant to a referral agreement, require registration as an investment adviser under chapter 517, Florida Statutes. Petitioner is not exempt from registration under chapter 517, Florida Statutes. Petitioner’s referral representatives’ activities consisting of referring prospective clients to third-party investment providers and performing certain referral-related marketing activities for the investment providers, on behalf of the Petitioner, in exchange for a salary covering their activities as both referral representatives and dual-licensed insurance agents, require registration as associated persons of an investment adviser under chapter 517, Florida Statutes. Petitioner’s referral representatives are neither acting in compliance with SEC Rule 206(4)-3 nor are they otherwise exempt from registration as associated persons of Petitioner under subsection 517.12(4), Florida Statutes, and paragraph 69W-200.001(6)(a), Florida Administrative Code. ******The original petition was published February 4, 2021 in the Florida Administrative Register Volume 47, Number 23.

A copy of the Order Disposing of the Petition for Declaratory Statement may be obtained by contacting: Agency Clerk, Office of Financial Regulation, P.O. Box 8050, Tallahassee, Florida 32314-8050, (850)410-9889, Agency.Clerk@flofr.com.
Please refer all comments to: Agency Clerk, Office of Financial Regulation, P.O. Box 8050, Tallahassee, Florida 32314-8050, (850)410-9889, Agency.Clerk@flofr.com.
